

# Village of Maple Park

302 Willow Street ♦ P.O. Box 220 ♦ Maple Park, Illinois 60151

Village Hall: 815-827-3309 Fax: 815-827-4040

Website: http://www.villageofmaplepark.com

**Approved by the Infrastructure Committee** 

on 5/9/17.

## INFRASTRUCTURE COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES

Tuesday, April 25, 2017
7:00 p.m.
Maple Park Civic Center
302 Willow Street, Maple Park, IL

# 1. CALL TO ORDER / ESTABLISHMENT OF QUORUM

Chairman Luke Goucher called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

Village Clerk Liz Peerboom called the roll call and the following Committee members were present: Trustee Luke Goucher, Trustee JP Dries, Trustee Chris Higgins, Trustee Terry Borg.

Also present: Village Accountant Cheryl Aldridge, Village Engineer Jeremy Lin, Jim Bibby, Rempe-Sharpe Consulting Engineers and Village Clerk Liz Peerboom.

**2. PUBLIC COMMENTS** – Any resident wishing to address the Board may do so according to the Rules of Public Comment and should register with the Village Clerk prior to the meeting.

None.

## 3. APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES

• March 28, 2017

Trustee Dries made a motion to approve the meeting minutes from March 28, 2017, seconded by Trustee Borg. Motion carried by voice vote.

## 4. REMPE-SHARPE & ASSOCIATES, INC. PRESENTATION

Jim Bibby, and Dan Watson from Rempe-Sharpe were present to give a presentation regarding their background and what they might offer the Village of Maple Park. Mr. Bibby advised that they were the Village Engineers several years ago.

Mr. Watson said that Village President Curtis invited Rempe-Sharpe to give the presentation. He then went over his qualifications. Mr. Watson advised that Lintech Engineering does an excellent job on waste water treatment plants.

Mr. Bibby highlighted awards that he and Mr. Watson have received. Mr. Bibby advised that President Curtis asked him to give a presentation on what they can do for Maple Park in economic development. He highlighted projects that they have worked with in other municipalities.

MINUTES Infrastructure Committee Meeting April 25, 2017 Page 2 of 6

Trustee Goucher asked Mr. Bibby to talk about the economic development projects they have worked on. Mr. Bibby said that their economic development specialist bills out at \$40 per hour and Mr. Bibby would not charge for any of his time.

Trustee Higgins asked about grant funding. Mr. Bibby said that one project was designed by him and Mr. Watson lined up the grants. Mr. Watson talked about FAU routes, which would allow for grants.

Trustee Higgins asked about water main grants. Mr. Watson said there isn't a lot in the area of water main grants. Mr. Bibby mentioned a large scale infrastructure grant that is moving through congress.

Trustee Borg said that public meetings make a lot of sense, but having someone that could bring industry in would be good for the village. Trustee Borg mentioned the fiber that goes from NIU along I-88 and thinks that could be tapped into. He also mentioned clean industry. Trustee Borg said that hiring a good grant writer would be beneficial for the village; he also mentioned the need for a new water tower. Trustee Borg also mentioned the TIF District.

Mr. Watson said that roof tops and traffic count generate the dollars. He also discussed what gets developers excited: water and sewer at the site, waste water treatment plant doesn't need to be enlarged.

Trustee Borg spoke about building an industry around a working farm. Mr. Bibby advised that they do master plans. Trustee Borg said that he is talking about "just in time" planning and the village has paid engineers for master plans that are now collecting dust.

Trustee Borg asked what is different about his services from what Jeremy Lin does. Mr. Bibby said that his firm has an outstanding transportation department, but Jeremy is very good at waste water treatment plants.

Trustee Goucher advised that President Curtis is thinking about this being an accelerant alongside Jeremy Lin. Mr. Watson advised that they are not interested in replacing Jeremy Lin.

Trustee Goucher asked if they were seeing a lot of new large scale developments yet. Mr. Bibby advised that there have been several residential lots built on existing lots in North Aurora.

Trustee Dries asked about rail ways and quiet zones. Mr. Watson advised that he has worked with municipalities to get a quite zone. Trustee Goucher advised that the village was fairly far in the project and it was halted because they were asking the village to close a crossing and the residents were not interested in doing that. Mr. Bibby said that he doesn't enjoy working on quiet zones, but he has gotten them accomplished. The Village Clerk will get the quiet zone file to Mr. Bibby within the next couple of days.

MINUTES Infrastructure Committee Meeting April 25, 2017 Page 3 of 6

Trustee Goucher asked Jeremy Lin if he has ever worked in tandem with other companies. Mr. Lin advised that he has worked with many other companies. He said that he works with other companies for Maple Park a couple times a year. He said that he has worked with Rempe-Sharpe because they do not have waste water experience. He also said that the relationship between Lintech Engineering and Maple Park works because the village has small projects and Lintech Engineering is a small engineering firm. He added that there are other firms that do economic development. He said that generally the developers are usually the ones that pay for the studies.

Trustee Borg clarified his statements on wayside horns. He also said that he was concerned about who would supervise the other firm, he doesn't think that Jeremy should do that.

Trustee Goucher said that the Village President was drawn in by the \$40 per hour rate.

Mr. Lin discussed his focus for the village. He discussed the possibility of an elevated tank, the waste water treatment plant and possible expansion. Trustee Goucher asked how long Jeremy Lin was the village engineer. Mr. Lin said that he thinks it is about 7 years. He discussed the history of his relationship with the village.

Trustee Dries said that the village needs to take a more futuristic approach. He thinks that the village needs a foot print of where the village would like to go. Trustee Higgins said that he doesn't think that a big box store is going to come to Maple Park. But, if the village realistic they may be able to bring some industry to the village. He added that he has someone that could come out and speak to the committee.

Trustee Goucher asked if a presentation is made should it be made to the committee or to the Board of Trustees. He also asked if a study has been done of what the village would have coming in if Shodeen actually built all 41 homes. He also asked about sales tax abatement to entice development. The committee then discussed the TIF and Village Accountant Cheryl Aldridge advised that next year the TIF will begin paying for itself.

Consensus was to look into economic development firms, and possibly use Mr. Lin's sources. Mr. Lin said that he is thinking that economic development is very broad, but a planner could benefit the village. Trustee Dries agreed. It was also agreed that this would be something that should be part of the Finance and PR&D committee. Trustee Goucher said that maybe a few planners should be interviewed and some homework needs to be done before a decision is made.

#### 5. DISCUSSION OF GIS

#### Plan

Trustee Goucher advised that Trustee Harris was not able to make the meeting; in the interest of time, he would like to push this to the next meeting.

MINUTES Infrastructure Committee Meeting April 25, 2017 Page 4 of 6

## 6. DISCUSSION OF FEES

Trustee Goucher said that the committee needs to figure out what they want to do with new construction building fees. Trustee Dries advised that the village has never collected on the suspended fees, so the village wouldn't be losing anything to permanently suspend those fees. But, he said that the village does need to start bring in fees for infrastructure.

Village Accountant Cheryl Aldridge advised that there are 4 lots that we have permits for and today Shodeen closed on the 9 lots in the Settlement Subdivision.

Trustee Goucher said that he would like to right size the costs and leaving them, so that they are just a pass through and not a cost to the village. He added that we have a hungry developer and we are in the right spot for the village. But, he doesn't want to see the fees be put back on and we end up losing the developer. Ms. Aldridge advised that the fees were originally set by B&F Technical and now the village has a part-time building inspector that is a lower cost to the village. She also discussed where some of the other fees came from.

Trustee Goucher advised that the water meters that public works has can no longer be used because of a change in the EPA standards. Trustee Borg asked if the meters can be returned, but Ms. Aldridge advised that the meters are too old to be returned.

Ms. Aldridge said that she will go over the fees with the building inspector and bring back a new list to the committee. Trustee Goucher said that he thinks that once the fees are set, they should be that way for 18 months and then reviewed.

Trustee Borg said that the chart of fees works really well. He also said that the Kaneland fees should be looked into. He thinks that it would be unfair if Maple Park is the only one paying those fees.

#### 7. DISCUSSION OF MAINTENANCE PLAN

• Crack filling – Settlement Subdivision

Mr. Lin said that crack filling is in the budget for \$20,000 and he will start getting bid. Trustee Goucher asked if there are being houses being built in Settlement does is make sense to do crack filling. Mr. Lin said that he doesn't think it will affect the crack filling.

Mr. Lin advised that there are some items that need to be taken care of the waste water treatment plant and need to be put into the budget. Mr. Lin gave the committee a picture of the lagoons and advised that the EPA inspector said that the vegetation will need to be removed and would probably cost approximately \$20,000.

Ms. Aldridge said that there are funds for this in the sewer improvement fund but she recommended an amendment to the budget.

MINUTES
Infrastructure Committee Meeting
April 25, 2017
Page 5 of 6

Trustee Borg asked about the deadline and Mr. Lin advised that there is not a violation at this time, but when the inspector comes back the village could get a fine.

The other items that Mr. Lin mentioned were the measurement of the lagoons to see if they need to be dredged. He also advised that the village needs a row boat in order to take care of things within the lagoons. Trustee Borg asked about health issues of a landscaper that goes into the lagoon. Mr. Lin said that there will be no health issues.

Village Clerk Liz Peerboom will draft a ordinance to amend the budget.

Mr. Lin also advised that the affluent meter was not installed on the waste water treatment plant and that will need to be purchased. Mr. Lin said that the affluent meter is required by the EPA permit.

Trustee Goucher asked about the lights in the lagoon that don't seem to be working. Mr. Lin said that his operator feels that the lights are working, but once the village purchases a boat, the operator can check those lights.

Trustee Goucher advised that he would like to know where the \$20,000 could be allocated if the crack filling is not going to be done. Ms. Aldridge advised that the fund is getting low, and if that money is used, there may not be money in that line item in the future.

Consensus was to amend the budget to include the landscaping project. The other items will be in next year's budget.

Mr. Lin advised that a grant can be received for energy efficiency but in order to get that the village would need to purchase a new blower. He said this blower would cost approximately \$100,000, but your amount of energy efficiency is what decides how much of a grant you get. Ms. Aldridge will put a place holder in next year's budget for the blower.

The committee also discussed a building, a hedge, or a fence to cover the lift station. Trustee Goucher said that the lift station is right on County Line Road and is an eyesore. Trustee Borg recommended looking at the aluminum wiring in the waste water treatment plant.

Trustee Higgins asked if the money can be moved from fund to fund. Ms. Aldridge said that she would only like to move money from water to sewer enterprise fund, but no other funds.

• Squires Crossing Subdivision – Punch List

Trustee Dries asked about Squires Crossing paving. Mr. Lin said that it will be done this year, because the developer is very motivated.

MINUTES Infrastructure Committee Meeting April 25, 2017 Page 6 of 6

Trustee Borg asked about the spoils pile in Heritage Hills. He was wondering why this pile wasn't required to be fenced like the one in Heritage Hills. He thinks it is a safety issue.

# 8. DISCUSSION OF CAPITAL IMPROVEMENTS PLAN

None.

# 9. OTHER ITEMS

None.

# 10. ADJOURNMENT

Trustee Borg made a motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Trustee Higgins. Motion carried by voice vote.

Meeting adjourned at 9:02 p.m.

Liz Peerboom, CMC Village Clerk

Committee Members:

Trustee Luke Goucher, Chair Trustee Terry Borg Trustee JP Dries Trustee Chris Higgins